EYNSHAM ROADRUNNERS NEWSLETTER

APRIL 2009
EDITOR'S NOTE

There has been even more road-pounding round here than usual recently, as the marathon season is upon us. Good luck to all the ERR folk who are doing the London Marathon on April 26th, and also to those who are doing the Stratford, Copenhagen and Edinburgh Marathons in the coming weeks. If anyone is running any other marathon over this time then please let us know, as it would be only fair to recognise your efforts.
This is also a good moment to welcome some of our newer members to the club. In no particular order (and apologies if I’ve missed anyone), welcome to Abbie Strudley, Carole Scott, Mark Schofield, Zoltan Biro, Jacqui Thomson and Deborah Lake. Hopefully this newsletter will show some of the other events we organise as a club. As Hugh says below, feel free to join in, or organise something of your own that you think we might be interested in.
Graham 
CHAIRMAN’S RAMBLE

Hi I hope you enjoyed Easter and are burning off the high calorie diet that comes with Easter!  

Club Championship – by the time you see this newsletter the two April races will be “the talk of legends” and the race reports will be being drafted.  I think that makes 5 or so of the 14 events done for this year.  You may recall that at the AGM I hinted at a bonus for members who take part in these events.  For this year the bonus will be a free breakfast after we run our “club members only” race in early November – this is in both the Short and Long Leagues.  To qualify you will need to have completed at least 6 events by the end of that race.  So with only 5 done there is plenty of opportunity for many of you to tick 6 off by November.
100 Mile handicap day – In case you hadn’t heard it’s on the 14th June this year, we are starting at Noon and ending at around 4pm.  We brought it forward following our consultations with you.  We have loads of things planned, there are only two things we need from you.  Encourage people to come to the White Hart on the day and secondly your time to help on a stall.  

This year’s Charities are 

Cerebral Palsy Sports 

See Saw

Cassington Primary School

Eynsham Primary School

New Web site – At the AGM we previewed the new website.  Unfortunately the new website has been delayed by technical issues the latest being it looks fine on home computers but when it was checked on work computers the images went a bit peculiar!!  Marie, Ben and Denise are endeavouring to resolve the fault.

Club Handicap - For those that don’t know this is where we meet to run a standard distance against your best time over the last three years.  Your actual time is compared to the target and the person who improves the most wins.  Last year Hannah put in a stunning run!!  If you have not done it before we guesstimate your target time.

When:  Wednesday 13th May 7 pm start


Where:  the Sports Pavilion

The route:
Out across the sports field up station road, down Acre End Street towards Chilbridge, one loop past the farm and return.  http://www.mapmyrun.com/route/gb/eynsham/406123937503932111
At around 4.6 miles it’s a bit longer than past routes (1/2 mile longer than last year) but this allows the start and finish to be off road and should ease any potential congestion down the narrow part of Acre End Street.  To enter, just tell me or any committee member, or turn up on the night.  If you have not done it before we need a bit of notice to guesstimate your target time. And yes I will be adjusting the past handicap times to reflect the longer route.

Want to organise something but want some help.  Many members organise events for the club and some ask for some financial support from the club.

As a committee we don’t get that many requests for support for club events. We always look to financially support events such as the Xmas Party, the London Marathon Coach, and the Walks etc.  We always look to offer support that is in a fair and consistent manner so if you want to organise an event and need some “dosh” then fill in the form.  The bid form is on the website.  The main criteria we impose are:
1)  That the activity must be available to all members and 

2)  Widely published to all members

3)  Non members can go along but might be asked to pay a bit more
Hugh
RECENT HIGHLIGHTS
Safari Supper

Took place on March 28th and was another great success, with 35 people eating and drinking their way through a variety of lovely things. Thanks to Ian Keeley for organising and to Natalie Dawson for providing the entertainment. 
Duathlon

On March 29th, just about long enough after the safari supper for the wine levels to subside, this was well organised by Lesley and well supported by Oxford Tri, Oxford University Tri (who get younger every year), and some ERR stalwarts who either took part or marshalled along the course.

The full results are on the website, and the ERR results are later in this newsletter. In short, well done to Nick “I haven’t done much training recently” Sheard and Jane Larbalestier for winning the ERR titles. 
Cross Country – Report on the 2008/09 Season
Mud, Mud, Glorious Mud there’s nothing quite like it for ……..

I know it’s not everyone’s idea of fun, but I for one thoroughly enjoy it and so I know do the other few faithful ladies who participate.  Still there is always next year for those who didn’t make it.

From my perspective it was a great year, first time I have managed to do all 5 races of the season and with the support of a full ladies team.  I remember a time when I was the only Eynsham lady stood on the start line, not sure whether it’s the tent that makes the difference or whether we just have  “hardier”  ladies in the Club now.

Weather wise I don’t think we could complain too much, probably the worst being Banbury with rock hard and freezing , although it was almost tropical for the final race at Clanfield.  I hasten to add that none of them was as bad as the Sodbury Slog – so Natalie get those white shorts out for next season.

I am pleased to report that Eynsham Ladies A (there was no B team) finished 8th overall with 724 points and 2 places higher than last season.  Also beating the likes of Woodstock A, who always seem to have a full squad these days or is it just because their yellow and black strip shows up more than ours!

Individually the performances were excellent with Katherine Bates leading us home in 6th place overall with 147 points in the Vet 45 category.   Other individual results were as follows:-

Vet 35:

Denise Bridges 14th (216 points) 

Vet 45:

Jacky Pinnock 8th (203 points)

Jane Larbalestier 10th (285 points)

Unfortunately Kate Williamson was unable to compete in the 4 out of 5 races required to get an overall placing due to injury, but her participation early in the season no doubt made a big difference to our overall standing as she was leading the V55 category after Round 3 at Banbury.

Thank you Team for your support – let’s hope we can encourage a few more for next year and get a B Team going.

Jacky Pinnock (Ladies’ Team Captain)

Pamper in Madeira

3AM is an unearthly hour, but never the less exciting when setting off again on our girls pamper w/e. Having trundled my bulging! (how many weeks are we going for?) case to Diana’s, where the minibus is picking us two up, it was comical to see her, having recently returned from New Zealand and not sure how to dress for Madeira, wearing flip flops (New Zealand style) and a thick woollen scarf ( English style) just to be on the safe side.

Having stood for a while we finally saw some headlights slowly travelling towards us finally coming to a halt in front of us.  Busily lifting our luggage as the driver got out of his cab, some confusion ensued as we tried to board a milk float!! giggle, giggle.

Our journey was uneventful apart from a female voice no one recognised amongst the excited continual chatter, which turned out to be satnav advising the driver of a necessary detour; then our flight had a short delay due to the investigation of a puddle under one engine, which was about as exciting as it got for the journey, apart from a special announcement made on the full airport transfer coach that today was Joan’s special birthday and the whole coach sang to her – you know how her face can change colour on occasions… We all celebrated that evening with what continued each evening, sipping cocktails, not to mention champagne for breakfast every morning.

Staying in The 5 Star Casino Park Hotel, we were pleased to find on arrival that rumours back home, that the Casino itself was closed for refurbishment was a fabrication built on fear by some of our men folk.  We promptly reserved tickets for an evening of superb entertainment being sure of making our fortunes on the Black Jack tables, turned out to be a good thing we had paid for our board and meals in advance!  Things got no better when challenging the locals to Pontoon.

Many visits were made to the Spa facilities, outside pool etc and everyone managed in between that and our massages to venture into Funchal to the flower, fruit and fish markets, some local Madeira wine tasting venues, shopping of course, some took the chairlift up the mountain, visited the Botanical Gardens, and we all enjoyed lazy lunches along the quayside.

Following Jacgue’s example, we managed during breakfast to prepare ample lunch for the homeward journey – well we were all pretty low on currency by then. 

Now, I believe would be a good time to apologise to Larry and to tell him that the coffee liqueur June bought him tasted so good on the return journey that we all had to depart the coach somewhat gingerly, afraid that Margaret did not quite manage to and has some bruises which she will not be showing to anyone other than Andy - Heyes that is.

Mike was very pleased with the hotel slippers I brought back for him (too large for me), though after much effort I did give up trying to get the dressing gown into the case, but I hope Joy (Marisa’s sister) was pleased with her towels, shame about the confiscated bottles of Madeira wine though.

You can see from the photograph below what good it does us girls this pampering. Better than a cold weary trudge up Welsh Mountains…

Sandra
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Men’s Pampering weekend, Friday 27th Feb – Monday 2nd March
a.k.a. Walking holiday in Wales, by Kevin Kavanagh

What do 8 super-fit men do while some of their partners are sunning themselves in the middle of the ocean somewhere? Head for the nearest pub for a marathon shove-halfpenny match? Sit in the garden watching the grass grow while sipping from a can of Special Brew? No: yours truly, Pete Larbalestier, Derek, Ian Keeley, Martin (Titch) and a trio of Creaseys – Andy, Paul and Mark headed for the hills in true Western fashion. Not for this intrepid octet the sun-drenched pampas and cactus-strewn Wild West of the movies but something much wilder and dangerous – a land of huge mountains over-run with short hairy animals and a few sheep.

Day 1:With Ian and Pete in control of our trusty wagons we set out at the crack of dawn. After a sumptuous breakfast at a gorgeous al fresco location our convoy made its way to a favourite RR spot – Elan Village near Rhayadar. Buoyed up by tales of how many of the party had successfully completed the Rhayadar 20 (and one nameless individual who didn’t (sorry Derek)) we looked forward to a gentle stroll round the lake to warm up for the harder tasks to follow. But amazingly, this lake walk managed to go vertically, defying physics but producing a great start to the weekend. Later in the day we arrived at our hotel in Machynlleth (yes that is how it’s spelt) in time for a quiet beer before settling down to the first of a series of good dinners and International rugby (what timing), not to mention a fairly important football match. 

Day 2: The big one – climbing Cadair Idris, at 893m (about 2,900 feet to you and me) not quite as high as some of its famous cousins further north in Snowdonia. But with the ascent starting practically from sea level it’s a long way up. With Pete taking on the role of scout, 
weighed down with maps and compasses, we set off up the Minfford path in good, warm weather. With physiques which would have shamed a Greek God we fairly ran up to the summit, and tucked ourselves away in the handy mountain hut for lunch. So far so good….but when we emerged into daylight from the cabin’s tomb-like interior we were greeted with mist, wind and a huge drop in temperature. It was imperative to start our 
descent before anything dropped off so off we went – in completely the wrong direction. After some minutes of scrambling, slipping and cursing down wet loose slate and shale, and pretending it was OK, our party realised its mistake and we hauled ourselves back to the top to start again. After a hasty bit of map re-reading we set off again on the right path for a tough but safe descent. Other than a few sore knees and the odd scrape everyone made it in one piece. We celebrated with a very manly cream tea at a local lakeside hostelry.

Day 3: The big match. A shorter walk today up into the Plynlimon range via the Pistyll y Llyn waterfall (thanks for the names Pete!). But why shorter you ask? Surely this party of heroes wasn’t wimping out so soon? Of course not. But sometimes cultural events are so significant 
they can’t be ignored….this one wasn’t, but a few of our team seemed to have invested a lot of cultural capital in it. Yes, it was the Carling Cup final between Man United and Spurs (how could I let myself write that word). Wisely, Pete and Derek decided on an afternoon run while 
the rest of us descended on a Welsh pub to join the packed crowd watching the match, only it turned out we were the packed crowd. So what happened to all that cultural capital? I’m afraid it was hit by the credit crunch. Confidently betting on one of their beloved Spurs 
players to be the first to score Paul, Andy and Mark saw them substituted one by one as the goal-less match reached the end of extra time. So yippee, penalties, and one very happy Arsenal supporter saw his choice, Tevez, slot his spot kick away to collect the winnings.

Day 4: Heading for home we stopped off for one last climb in brilliant weather – this time ascending Hay’s Bluff and Lord Hereford’s Knob…that reminds me, some of you may have questioned my frequent allusions to the peak physical fitness of our party. But luckily we have photographic evidence that at least 7 of us (Mark took the picture) had plenty to shout about. I expect by now most of you will have seen the picture, taken in a romantic setting high in the hills. Actually, it was going to form the basis of a Spot-the-ball competition but Mark was on the wrong side. 

It was a great weekend – thanks to Andy and Paul for organizing it, Pete for the walks and Pete and Ian for all the driving. By the way, did I mention we had a couple of beers?
[So, yes we do have ‘that’ picture. As Derek said, the ladies had thrown down the gauntlet, and the chaps were just bending down to pick it up. I make no apologies for exercising a bit of editorial control – for those haven’t already seen the original version, take my word that you’re not missing much.]
[image: image2.jpg]



FORTHCOMING EVENTS

Motavation Series
This year’s series kicks off on May 7th at Charlton-on-Otmoor. Entry forms are available in the club folder on a Wednesday night, and online versions have been emailed to everyone in the club (many times – not our fault, the organisers kept changing their minds). The bulk entry for all races is a bargain £10. Please return your completed entry forms and money to Roger or Derek by April 22nd.
For our newer members who haven’t taken part in these before, they are all around 4 miles and take place on the first Thursday evening of every month through the summer. They are as competitive as you want them to be, i.e. you can join the stampede at the front if you want, but if you want a pleasant run along country lanes of a summer’s evening then that’s also perfectly fine. Related to this, below is something Roger found in Runner’s World which sums things up quite neatly.
Question: 
 I am not competitive.  Why should I race?
 
Answer: 
 Many runners never race, and that's fine.  But local events offer a chance to meet other runners and explore new routes in your area.  And just because you participate doesn't mean you have to race as fast as possible.  Just run at your usual pace and enjoy the camaraderie and sideline support.  Still not sold?  Volunteer instead.  You can soak up the good vibes without breaking a sweat.
 (Jeff Galloway, Running Coach jeffgalloway.com)
Blenheim Charity 7k

Dave Ferrier would still welcome help in timekeeping and finish line marshalling for the Blenheim Charity 7K run on May 10th. Please contact him if you wish to volunteer.
Social Sycling

Has already started. The remaining dates are:
April 26th, May 24th, June 21st, July 19th, August 16th and September 20th
These all take place on a Sunday afternoon, precise starting time to be publicised closer to the event.

Sandra is again looking for ‘hosts’ to provide supper afterwards.
Anti-social Cycling 

This year’s challenge is to cycle from Holyhead to Eynsham over August Bank Holiday weekend. A number of training rides have been scheduled before then, in the hope that we can find some hills that resemble Snowdonia. Lesley is once again organising things, so let her know if you’re interested, either in the trip itself (although you’ll have to be quick), or for details of the training rides. 

Handicap Race
As mentioned in Hugh’s piece, here is another reminder that this year’s ERR Handicap Race will be on Wednesday May 13th. It’s only about 4½ miles, and the varied list of previous winners shows that it’s a wide open event that anyone can win.

Club Kit
Not exactly a forthcoming attraction, admittedly, but club kit is generally required when participating in club events, so here is a list of what’s currently in stock, along with the (subsidised) prices.

	Item
	Sizes
	Price

	Coats
	XL
	L
	M
	S
	XS
	£30

	Sweatshirts
	XL
	L
	M
	S
	
	£10

	X Over Shirts (longsleeved)
	XL
	L
	M
	S
	XS
	£10

	X Over T-Shirts (shortsleeved)
	XL
	L
	M
	S
	XS
	£10

	T-Shirts (cotton)
	XL
	L
	M
	S
	
	£4

	Children’s T-Shirts (cotton) 
	26
	28
	30
	32
	34
	£3

	Crop Tops
	
	L
	M
	S
	XS
	£10

	Vests (Men)
	44
	42
	40
	38
	36
	£10

	Vests (Women)
	40
	38
	36
	34
	
	£10

	Shorts
	
	L
	M
	S
	7/8
	£9

	Joggers
	
	L
	M
	S
	
	£10


 

 

There’s a page on the club website with some pictures, if these names aren’t descriptive enough. 

Kate Williamson looks after the kit, and it’s kept in the pavilion, so speak to her on a Wednesday evening if you’re interested in anything.
 

 

 

 

 

RACE RESULTS

Winslow 10K, February 22
Dafydd Warburton 37:59  Ben Breaker 38:25  Graham Bridges 40:01  
Tony Whitlock 40:30 (3rd MV50)  Katherine Bates 44:30 (2nd LV45)  Hugh Morris 45:12  Derek Breaker 46:02  Jacky Pinnock 46:49  Denise Bridges 47:43  Jane Larbalestier 50:30 Adrian Pinnock 51:00  Sheila Gascoigne 51:36  Jane Bishop 54:49  Ian Keeley 55:43


Roger Gascoigne 59:08  Julie Weiskrantz 59:50 (PB)  Joan Ryan 61:20 Sandra Jinks 64:27 Elaine Butler 65:49 (PB)
 

Bourton 10K, February 22
Nik Roberts 48:28
Cross Country Round 5, Clanfield, March 1

Katherine Bates 21:15  Jacky Pinnock 21:47  Denise Bridges 21:50

(Eynsham Ladies finished 8th in Division 2)

Andy Sears 35:23  Ben Breaker 36:42  Graham Bridges 38:12  Tony Whitlock 39:02

Nick Sheard 39:11  Dave Ferrier 44:08  Keith Baker 46:08  Nik Roberts 46:28

(Eynsham Men finished 2nd in Division 3)
Banbury 15, March 8
Ben Breaker 1:46:33  Graham Bridges 1:51:47  Larry Poole 1:53:23 (3rd MV60)
Katherine Bates 1:54:37  Hugh Morris 1:58:37  Denise Bridges 2:08:06 
Kate Williamson 2:09:22 (1st FV55)  Deirbhle Mannion 2:21:46  Gemma Ferrier 2:22:16 
Jane Bishop 2:22:16  Ian Keeley 2:25:37 


Milton Keynes ½ Marathon, March 8
Nik Roberts 1:48:28

Gloucester 20, March 8
Richard Saunders 2:38:50

Silverstone Half Marathon, March 15
Gemma Ferrier 1:55:26  Denise Andrews 2:04:08  Julie Weiskrantz 2:19:43 (debut)

Elaine Butler 2:31:02 (pb)

Carterton 10K, March 29
Al Graham  45:39  Sheila Gascoigne 50:34  Roger Gascoigne 59:21  Kathy Green 62:20
Chedworth MT 10 mile, April 5
Dafydd Warburton 1:07:50  Ben Breaker 1:11:30  Graham Bridges 1:11:50  

Larry Poole 1:15:55  Richard Saunders 1:16:38  Derek Breaker 1:20:22  

Jacky Pinnock 1:22:16  Kate Williamson 1:23:40  Denise Bridges 1:24:28   

Katherine Bates 1:24:30  Jonathan Moore 1:25:05  Adrian Pinnock 1:25:07    
Kevin Kavanagh 1:26:05  Keith Baker 1:32:13  Jan Kavanagh 1:40:20    

White Horse Half Marathon, April 5
Deirbhle Mannion 1:57:34  
Dorney 10K, April 12

Ben Breaker 39:15  Graham Bridges 40:15  Katherine Bates 43:31 (pb)  Jacky Pinnock 46:58
Adrian Pinnock 50:07  Sheila Gascoigne 51:32  Becky Clegg 58:28  Roger Gascoigne 59:14

Joan Ryan 61:45  Julie Weiskrantz 62:46  Elaine Butler  66:25


ERR Duathlon, March 29
	
	Run 1
	Bike out
	T1
	Bike in
	Bike
	Run out
	T2
	Run in
	Run 2
	Total

	Nick Sheard
	17.45
	18.21
	0.36
	50.38
	32.17
	51.10
	0.32
	59.48
	8.38
	59.48

	Dan Talbot-Ponsonby
	19.16
	19.45
	0.29
	53.42
	33.57
	54.05
	0.23
	63.14
	9.09
	63.14

	Graham Bridges
	16.54
	17.36
	0.42
	54.32
	36.56
	54.54
	0.22
	63.34
	8.40
	63.34

	Tony Whitlock
	16.53
	17.27
	0.34
	55.16
	37.49
	56.38
	1.22
	64.57
	8.19
	64.57

	Nik Roberts
	20.20
	20.59
	0.39
	54.19
	33.20
	54.48
	0.29
	65.46
	10.58
	65.46

	Peter Larbalestier
	19.17
	20.08
	0.51
	56.15
	36.07
	57.34
	1.19
	66.46
	9.12
	66.46

	Larry Poole
	19.12
	20.02
	0.50
	60.29
	40.27
	61.00
	0.31
	70.02
	9.02
	70.02

	Ian Keeley
	23.14
	24.04
	0.50
	62.26
	38.22
	62.56
	0.30
	73.35
	10.39
	73.35

	Jane Larbalestier
	21.34
	22.23
	0.49
	64.13
	41.50
	64.35
	0.22
	75.35
	9.00
	75.35

	Dierbhle Mannion
	22.58
	23.58
	1.00
	67.02
	43.04
	67.37
	0.35
	78.24
	10.47
	78.24


For reasons of space these are just the ERR results. In total there were 28 competitors – the overall  men’s winner was Julien in 53:09, and the women’s winner was Emma in 67:14 (it’s first names only in Oxford Tri).
ROLL OF HONOUR

Winslow 10K: 3rd MV50 Tony Whitlock, 2nd LV45 Katherine Bates

Banbury 15: 3rd MV60 Larry Poole, 1st LV55 Kate Williamson

Send your race results to …

Please send results from any races that you run (including triathlons) with details of race name, distances and times and any prizes won to Jane Larbalestier, email: janemdavies@tiscali.co.uk 

RACE REPORTS

Winslow 10k Road Race (report by Dafydd Warburton)

19 Eynsham Road Runners turned out to compete for championship points at the second Winslow Road Race.

Over 300 runners laced up on this overcast and breezy morning to run a single lap of quiet rural roads through some pleasant North Bucks scenery.

The course was fairly flat and fast, except for the killer hill at the 9km marker.

In our Club Championship race, I fortunately managed to make it home first with Ben hot on my heals. Graham was next followed closely by Tony.  Katherine was first lady home.
Banbury 15 (report by Ian Keeley)
My alarm woke me at 7.00 a.m., early to take on fuel in good time for a 10.30. start. Porridge was the order of the day, although the sky was clear and the outlook was almost spring like.

Appearances, as ever, can be deceiving as the breeze was stronger than it appeared and was chillier than I first thought. However, my warm up went well. Always a good start. The aches and pains arose and subsided in their designated order, well at least subsided to within the tolerance threshold of a hardened roadrunner.

Having looked around the gathering ERR clan I realised that my Joker was bursting to make an appearance. I fancied my chances of some points, although Ben rather ungraciously pointed out it was probably more to do with there being only 5 blokes on the grid. Rubbish, at that time I was confident that I could have beaten anyone else who dared to turn up. I played my Joker!

The organisers of this race are very kind in telling runners where the hills will arise, I guess to give you time to prepare yourself. Sadly they don’t tell you where they will end. The correctly predicted the first hill at around 1.5 miles, but failed to say it went on for a mile. They also forgot to mention that the hills they listed were only the majors, and that they were interspersed with quite a few minors. What the heck, it was a grand day as we all set off on a pleasant “undulating” course around North Oxfordshire”.

With the breeze at our backs the initial climb was hardly noticeable and the first half of the course disappeared almost without notice. As if by magic the weather turned just as I turned back for home at around 8 miles. The breeze became a howling gale, the bright sky had disappeared and driving rain was thrashing into our faces. Hey, not a problem, I was almost disappointed I only had 7 miles to do in this exhilarating environment. Looking at my watch I was thinking that the leaders were likely to be closing in on the finish line and would therefore miss out on this refreshing maelstrom. I bent my torso into the gusts and raced on. (Or was it trudged?)

The storm didn’t last for the whole of the last seven miles, just most of it. Although I had lost sight of the last of the ERR blue shirts earlier on, I did glimpse two ahead nearing the top of a particularly long hill. I guessed it would be Jane and Gemma, no doubt still talking and wasting energy, and so I was therefore confident I would be able to run them down in a sprint finish. Sadly it wasn’t to be as the finish came too soon. Another 5 miles and I would have caught them and then died on the line. As the sun was just setting I crossed the line to tumultuous applause from Jane, Gemma and Deirbhle and of the course the caretaker who was keen to clear the park. I was frozen and had difficulty in getting my fingers to operate my watch. Deirbhle was doing a credible impression of a hypothermic roadrunner, and Jane and Gemma were still talking!

I have no information about the detail of the results. Anecdotally I heard that Larry ran like stink and was faster than he was 5 years earlier. Ben had earlier mentioned that he wasn’t sure he would get around as he had banged his knee snow boarding. Banged his knee “my arse”. He did his usual impression of running like the wind. I gather Katherine was a bit quick, and of course Kate…………………. again. What a star.

I cannot finish without congratulating Jane, Gemma and Deirbhle who were of course newcomers to this event and equipped themselves well against fierce opposition, i.e. me. I am a firm believer in a level playing field so to speak, so the next time we run together they will be carrying sandbags to compensate for my extra pounds.

Finally it is worth pointing out just how rural and agricultural the course was. The organisers had all bases covered, with medical support being provided by a vet and Equine Ambulance! 
Chedworth Roman Trail (report by Kate Williamson)

Well I did win something after all!  Along with the now empty bottle of wine came the rewards of report writing.

As everyone around us at the start was at pains to point out it was a magnificent course. This splendour included rapid uneven descents, the first of these was where I lost Jackie who appeared to throw herself down with gay abandon. Paddling in a very pretty stream (streams are always at the bottom of the valley) thus incurring scrambling up the other side of said valley. This scrambling became worse as we ascended a ravine full of walking persons blocking the way of the keener runner!

There must have been some very scenic views but I seemed to miss those.

Did anyone else hear the runner with the waterlogged shoes which squelched all the time after the stream – it wasn’t my sensitive hearing! because everyone looked round as he approached.

Did you all spot the many cowslips and the wood anemones?

Did you all spot the ‘Amazing Feet’, ‘Running Somewhere Else’ and ‘Vegetarians Cyclist’ club vests?

Did you all spot the extra keen Eynsham Roadrunner doing a 10-mile warm up around Chedworth? 

It was a great run but hard – let’s do it again next year.

Kate 

DATES FOR YOUR DIARY
Sun 19th April
OX5 Run Blenheim

Sun 19th April 
Highworth 5

Sun 26th April  
Flora London Marathon
Thurs 7th May
Motavation (Charlton-on-Otmoor) †
Sun 10th May
Tewkesbury Half Marathon *
Sun 10th May
Blenheim 7K

Wed 13th May
Club Handicap Race

Sun 17th May
Oxford Town & Gown 10K

Tues 19th May
Charndon 5K 

Sun 31st May
Wallingford 10K Thames Run

Sun 31st May
Newbury 10K

Thurs 4th June
Motavation (Bletchingdon) †
Tues 9th June
Banbury 5 *†
*Club Championship event

† Short League event
Club Championship/Short League

The fixtures for this year’s Club Championship and Short League are on the club website, along with links to the event websites. 
Editor's signoff

We welcome contributions from all club members, so if you have anything you want to share with the rest of us and want it to be part of the June issue, please send it to Graham, preferably by email (graham.bridges@tiscali.co.uk) by 31 May. As you can see, we will accept anything … as long as it’s not offensive (and if it is offensive, I’ll cover up the worst bits).
For other race reports and further information on the Club Championship and many other club matters, please take a look at the website www.eynshamroadrunners.org.uk and the facebook page, accessed from www.facebook.com.
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